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SUBJECT:  Minutes 2008-2009 EC meeting

System Safety Society

Minutes for Executive Council Meeting

Sheraton Vancouver Wall Center Hotel
Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada
Saturday 23 August 2008
Opening Remarks:  The first session of the EC meeting at the 26th ISSC was called to order by the System Society President Jim Wiggins at 12:00 pm on 23 August 2008.  Jim Wiggins welcomed the Executive Council members and their guests to the meeting.  Members and guests were asked to identify themselves and their office or Chapter affiliation.  A list of attendees is provided as Attachment 1 to the minutes.
Mr. Jeff Joyce, General Conference Chair, 26th ISSC, provided an explanation of the conference facilities and a briefing paper discussing appropriately 15 innovations introduced at this year’s conference (see Attachment 2).  Some of these innovations included:  use of student bursaries, automation of registration and paper submissions, peer reviewed paper, 30 minutes per paper versus 45 minutes, poster sessions, just-in-time sessions, formal approach to tutorials, awards luncheon instead of an awards dinner, and a “lightweight” approach to printed program and Proceeding CD.  See Attachment 2 to the minutes for additional discussion.
Mr. Dave West, Board of Certified Safety Professional (BCSP) representative, briefed the EC on BCSP activities.  Mr. West replaced Mr. Larry Jones as an elected member on the BCSP Board of Directors (BoD), representing the System Safety Society.  The BCSP now consists of seven membership organizations; the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) was latest organization to join in 2007.  Reported activities included:

· September 2007, BCSP officials met with Australian Safety Organization to evaluate a potential international pilot project which would recognize each others professional designations.
· February 2008, the 20,000th CSP certificate was awarded.
· February 2008,the BCSP, CCHEST, and ABIH signed an alliance with OSHA.
· The BCSP BoD approved changing the Graduate Safety Profession with eligibility period to up to 10 years for obtaining the CSP.  Previous timeframe was significantly shorter.

· January 2009, changes to CSP qualification will occur: a) points system revised (3 forms of eligibility will be used concurrently to establish an individual’s examination eligibility; b) more credit will be given for other credentials and certifications; c) increase credit allowed for degree changes; and d) new minimum requirement (3 years) of acceptable safety experience.
· A search is underway for a new BCSP Director underway.
As general interest item, Mr. West, who also serves as the G-48 Committee Secretary, noted that at the upcoming meeting on Monday 25 August, a discussion on “final comments” to the GEIA Standard 0010 would occur.  The GEIA Standard 0010 is the commercial version of the Mil-STD 882 for system safety program management requirements.  If all comments could be resolved then the committee would approve it.  (Note: The G-48 membership reviewed comments and recommended approval of the Standard; will be published in October 2008.  The Standard will then go to ANSI for approval consideration and publication).

The “Rules of Order” for conduct during the EC meetings were reviewed.  It was noted that the EC functions to facilitate Society business and the EC should assure the fair treatment of all of the participants; no one member should dominate but the EC should strive to work together as a team.
Jim Wiggins, System Safety Society President; called for Proxy submittals.  During the call Mr. Jeff Speer, Executive Secretary noted the receipt of 10 proxies (4 paper and 6 electronic proxy submissions from Jerry Banister) by directors and chapter presidents who were unable to attend.  A brief discussion on Proxy procedures followed.

The following Proxies were presented:

1.  SSS Director of Publicity & Media, Ann Waterman gave a proxy to Mr. David Heimerdinger

2.  Houston Chapter President Diane Riveria gave a proxy to Jerry Banister

3.  Los Alamos Chapter President Terry Fogle gave a proxy to Theresa Rudell

4.  Sierra High Chapter President David Sweitzer gave a proxy to Jerry Banister
5.  Central California Chapter President Miguel Trijillo gave a proxy to Jerry Banister

6.  New England Chapter President Alan E. Southwick gave a proxy to Ann Boyer
7.  North Texas Chapter President Frank Rinaldo gave a proxy to Jerry Banister

8.  Northwest Chapter President John Hinkley gave a proxy to Jerry Banister
9.  So. California Chapter President Ronald T. Welch gave a proxy to Jerry Banister

10.  Twin Cities Chapter President Gary Schoeneller gave a proxy to Jerry Banister
Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 1:  “The presented written/electronic proxies be accepted and approved.”
System Safety Society President Jim Wiggins provided an overview of the meeting agenda and described his objectives goals for the meeting.

Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 2:  “The Executive Committee Meeting agenda as outlined for next 1 and one-half days be accepted.”
Mr. Jim Wiggins introduced Mr. Larry Jones, Past President System Safety Society. It was announced that Mr. Jones will be heading up the Nomination Committee for the next Society election cycle.  Jim Wiggins also stated he would be soliciting volunteers to assist Larry Jones.  Mr. Jones outlined the Society election process.  Officers who will be elected include: President, Vice President, Executive Secretary, and Treasurer.  The term of office for Officers is 2 years.  The Director positions of Government & Intersocietal Affairs, Membership Services, and Publicity and Media will also be elected this year with a four year term of office.  The nominating committee will solicit candidates from qualified society members and strive to identify at least two candidates for each position.  The list of candidates will be presented to the EC for approval.  The current Executive Secretary will submit the approved ballot to the Society members.  Votes will be counted 30 days after the ballot is announced and results will be published in the JSS.  Ballots will be retained for one year.  The following schedule of events was presented:

· Identification of nominees – end of November 2008
· Candidates submit biographical info – Nov 2008

· EC approval of list of candidates – Dec 2008

· Data submitted to JSS – Jan 2099

· Ballot present to membership

· Society member vote – Mar/Arp 2009

· Votes counted – May 2009

· Transition of officers – June 2009

Bill Pottratz suggested this topic be brought up at the General Meeting scheduled for Monday afternoon (25 August).  Jim Wiggins agreed.

Presentation of Proposed Society Documentation (ref Action Item 07-2) 
Saralyn Dwyer, Vice President, briefed the EC on her review, evaluation, and recommended changes for the Society Constitution, Bylaws, and Operations Manual generated by Action Item EC 07-2 modified from EC 06-8.  The review/evaluation/recommended changes looked at redundancy and discrepancies within the current documents and current society operating and business practices.  Recommended changes have been proposed to the restated Bylaws and revised Operations Manual.  A matrix tracking all proposed changes/revisions was presented to the EC which detailed where changes/revisions to bylaws and constitution occurred.  A binder containing recommended changes/revisions was presented to the EC for review and comment.  It was noted that the proposed documentation Bylaws, Operations Manual revised July 2008 and Appendix C - Principles and Canons) eliminated the Constitution and the proposed official Society documentation would be contained in the Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws, and Operations Manual.
Jim Wiggins requested the EC review the binder and provide comments.  It was stated that a vote would be called to approve the proposed format – Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws, and Operations Manual – during tomorrow’s working session.  He requested comments be provided by 1 October 2008 to Saralyn Dwyer.  Once the EC revisions were addressed then the documents would be presented to the general membership for an approval vote.
Follow-on discussion generated the following comments from EC members:

· Should a membership fee increases be addressed?

· What are the exhibitor and sponsor discounts?  (Sustaining organizations 20%)

· Member geographical boundaries for chapters?  Should zip codes be the deciding factor?

· Boundaries for Tennessee Valley Chapter list GA. Should only be AL, MS, & TN.

· Will the proposed “Proposed By-laws” get a legal review?

· Should the name be officially changed to the International System Safety Society?

Action Item EC 08-01  All comments/revisions to be provided to the Vice President (Saralyn) by 1 October  2008.  All comments or revisions requests will be vetted, responded to, and documented.
Action Item EC 08-02  Clarify or re-define terminology associated with member classification and corporate sponsors/exhibitors.  Responsible individuals: Russ Mitchell, Darrell Stokes, and Jerry Banister with an information brief with recommendations report for EC review within 90 days.
System Safety Society Officer Reports:
President.  Mr. Jim Wiggins noted that society growth essentially remained static in terms of individual members, corporate sponsors, and chapters some of whom have been very active over the past year.  Society achievements included:

· Election of Dave West to serve on BCSP BoD representing the System Safety Society.

· Two Senior Members (Larry Jones and John Leipper) achieved Fellow Status
· Five Professional Members were upgrade to Senior Members.

· Society participation in the inter-society forum allowed the System Safety Society to receive a complementary booth at he ASSE PDC in Las Vegas (June 2008).

· Successful ISSrC held in Singapore.

· Successful training session in Washington, D.C. sponsored by the Washington, D.C. Chapter.

· Participation at the 9th International Probabilistic Safety Assessment and Management Conference (May 2008).
The following activities or plans which will benefit the Society during the upcoming yea were highlighted:
· Review and update of the Conference Manual will be completed with key elements incorporated into the Operations Manual.
· The Treasurer will provide more detailed tracking and reporting of budget.
· 2009 ISSC to be held in Huntsville.
· The Society will strive to continue to grow professional recognition of the society.
· The Society to be postured to invest resources in international growth.

· Continue Society initiatives to make inroads into other organizations and industries.
Vice President.  Ms. Saralyn Dwyer stated her major activity and achievement included the review and changes to Society documentation and assisting the president in his duties.  Jim Wiggins thanked Saralyn for this significant effort and accepting the challenge to fill the remainder of Mary Ellen Caro’s term.

Executive Secretary.  Mr. Jeff Speer highlighted the following activities - 13 email votes/discussion had occurred on the EC e-mail vote web link; the 2007 EC minutes had been prepared and distributed and updated the key members list.  Major objective for the coming months is to increase completion of Action Items through dialogue and status on a more periodic basis and releasing a draft EC 2008-2009 minutes for discussion and approval by the EC in late October 2008.
Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 3:  “Accept EC 2007 minutes with any amendments provided.  If any amendments substantially changed draft content then Executive Secretary will request another approval vote.”  Final EC 2007 Minutes will be sent out to all EC members by end of September/beginning of October.
Review of Previous Action Items

Mr. Jeff Speer, Executive Secretary, presented a listing status of Action Items. It was stated that Action Items EC 05-1, EC 05-3, EC 05-5, EC 05-10, EC 06-1 thru EC 06-06, EC 06-10, EC 07-03, EC 07-8 and EC 07-9 were closed.  The following Action Items are listed as open and generated EC discussion:

EC 05-2  Develop membership survey.  Closed;  Survey questions not developed..  
EC 05-6  Issue for Society review the Draft “Common Best Practice Criteria for System Safety Society.”  Will include proposed use and implementation.  Open.  Executive Secretary will contact Mr. Steve Mattern to obtain a current status.  Discussion revealed that significant effort went into creation of draft white paper and only minimal amount of work should be required to achieve a final useable product.
EC 06–3  Develop a Business Plan based on the Strategic Plan.  Open but now combined with EC 06-9 below.
EC 06-7  Develop a process for notification to chapter presidents which identifies dropped membership because of non-payment of dues.  Open.  Russ Mitchell has identified some possible fixes which will improve the notification process when non payment (non-renewal) occurs; will address a fixed date when an individual is dropped at Chapter and Society levels.
EC 06-9  Team to review Strategic Plan and make recommendations; incorporates the requirement for developing a business plan; see EC 06-1.  Open.  Discussion revealed there is a need to develop strategic plan to include funding.  

Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 4  Retain action item EC06-9 but additional discussion lead to further modification and re-stated to read as follows: 

Action Item EC 08-3  Develop a framework which implements and supports the concepts, principles, and objectives of a System Safety Society Strategic Plan.  Jim Wiggins to continue to work its develop in the coming year.  
EC 07-01  Evaluate what possible benefits should be associated with each of the various membership levels offered by the System Safety Society.  Should they be different, same, or scalable?  Open. Russ Mitchell agreed to continue review and analysis of this issue and present a white paper with recommendations for EC consideration by 1 December 2008.
EC 07-2  (modified from EC Action Item 06-8)  President, Vice –President and Executive Secretary will review Bylaws, Constitution, and then the Operation Manual.  Comments previously submitted will be used to assist in revising these documents to reflect how the Society actually operates with its current business practices.  Draft will be submitted to EC members for additional review and comment.  Open.  Draft finalized in late July 2008 and a binder was presented to all EC members attending the conference (see earlier discussion under “Presentation of Proposed Society Documentation” and Action Item EC 08-1).
EC 07-4  Update Conference Handbook to reflect changes and lessons learned to help future conference planning teams.  Open.  Director of Conferences briefed that this Action Item got put on the back burner due to the implementation and start-up issues associated with the web-based registration and conference paper systems supporting the 26th ISSC.  The Director of Conference, Darrell Stokes committed to having a draft product by mid May 2008.  Draft will get assistance/input from the Huntsville planning team. 
EC 07-6  System Safety Society Treasurer to conduct a cost analysis and review of travel costs.  Bill Pottratz reported that it is hard to predict ticket prices and their cost.  Currently onus is on the each member of the EC to try and obtain the best travel costs associated with travel.  Currently, the Society has a policy and mechanism in place related to travel for Society officers and directors.

Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 5  “Close EC 07-6 based on Bill Pottratz’s assessment.”
EC 07-7  Evaluate and provide an assessment of the feasibility of electronic participation in EC meetings.  Russ Mitchell reported that technology is available within the market place to conduct electronic EC meeting but it comes with an unknown price tag which the users must pay for.  Russ mentioned that the Sacramento Chapter has successfully conducted a couple of “virtual meetings.”  Beth Baslock provided additional information on issues/concerns arising from this approach to include costs to provide a connection point (bridge) for participants.  
Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 6  “Close EC07-7”; there is technology  to conduct virtual meeting but there are costs associated with various technologies that are borne by the user.

Action Item 08-4  Ms. Beth Baylock agreed to provide an assessment (point paper) on the issues/concerns and cost factors associated with using the ‘virtual meeting’ format to EC member by 15 November 2008.

Treasurer.  Mr. Bill Pottratz made a presentation on the budget for the coming year presented.  It was noted that the Society is solvent as of 30 June with assets of $253, 352 in checking, savings, and emergency reserve (CD).

An overview of the budget for FY08 was presented (not fully closed out; still some open items).  It was stated that income was higher than projected as the result of increase revenue from individual memberships and the Baltimore conference income.  As result of the Washington DC chapter training symposium, the chapter paid membership dues for all participants. 
Budget 08(est. June 07)
Actual
08 (30 June 08)
Expenses
         $213,811


$217,103

Revenue
         $170,295


$210,449

Carryover
         ($43,516)


($6,754)


A tentative FY09 budget estimate was presented –

Expenses: $226,543

Revenue: $205,900

Carryover: ($20,643)

Significant discussion and questions were generated by EC attendees about the how the budget and its expenses are derived.  It was noted that some discrepancies exist with the RAMS conference, Singapore ISSrC, and the Washington DC training symposium.  Additional recommendations were made to include a conference expense line item and better define increases associated with society personnel expenses.  Based on the discussion Bill Pottratz agreed to re-evaluate and modified the proposed FY09 budget (estimated), thus requiring a revised FY09 budget be submitted to the EC for approval; changes to be completed within the next three weeks via the e-vote system.
Several questions were raised during the budget discussion resulting in the following motions and action items: 

1.  What criteria are used to determine how the monies are broke out in the various current accounts?  What determines the best rate of return on the investment?  The below action resulted:
Action Item EC 08-5  “Evaluate whether the society would be able to or should increase the amount in CDs (best returns, break out of accounts) based on monthly Society expenses.”  The System Safety Society Treasurer, Bill Pottratz will provide a decision paper with recommended actions to the EC.
2.  Does the System Safety Society have a policy in place for Conference Insurance?  Currently the society does not have a policy and general consensus was that this issue needs to be looked at.

Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 7  “Evaluate whether there is a need for and the pros and cons for having conference insurance coverage.”
Action Item EC 08-6  Evaluate need for a policy on conference insurance and risks.  Develop information brief for EC review and approval within 90 days.”  Assigned to Director of Conferences, Darrell Stokes.
3.  What do the Society membership dues cover and are they sufficient to cover expenses?
Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 8  “Designate Russ Mitchell to evaluate raising the membership dues  and the benefit to the members.”
Action Item EC 08-7  Investigate increasing member dues.  Develop an information brief which will also identify benefits (current and planned) for members for EC review and discussion within 90 days.  Assigned to Director of Member Services, Russ Mitchell.  
System Safety Society Director Reports:
Director of Conferences.  Darrell Stokes presented a reports showing support for conferences in Baltimore 2007, Vancouver 2008, Huntsville 2009, and Twin Cities 2010 to the EC.  It was stated that lessons learned are being utilized to continue to refine new ways of doing conference business (web-based registration, paper submittals, etc.)  A major project continues to be the updating the Conference Planning Guide which will include tools and templates to assist in making the conference experience better for planning teams and participants.  It was noted that consideration should be given to increasing the seed money provided for conference planning from current $5,000.00 to $10,000; no action was taken by EC.  It was also noted that the current contract with I-Plan-it was going into its second of three years and an expense which is carried by the Society (see  EC 2007—2008 email vote 1, October 2007).  The use of the web based registration was successful with improvements to be implemented but the paper submittal process has concerns.  Discussions are underway between the Director of Conferences and 26th ISSC Technical Chair to identify a-way-ahead.
Director of Government and Inter Society Affairs.  Geoff McIntyre noted achievements included representing the System Safety Society President at the ISSrC in Singapore; obtaining FAA support for the Washington, D.C. training symposium; and providing the interface on system safety issues/concerns with the US Machine Tool Industry Association.

Director of Member Services.  Russ Mitchell’s presentation noted that the Society membership numbers are increasing.  The Sacramento Chapter ‘virtual meeting” format has been successful.  All firewalls and other internet security features used for Society operations (office, webpage) are update.  The concern was raised about “conference associate memberships” and how do we as a Society get these individuals to become professional members?  Also, it was asked if there is an advantage to being a profession member?  Recommendations for growing the Society through more EC interaction and activity, and increased team meetings or mailings were presented.
Director of Publicity and Media.  A briefing developed by Ann Waterman was presented by David Hermerding.  Continued enhancement of the Society’s webpage, new society brochure, implementation of a new mailing system, and successful transition of the JSS Technical Editor from Niles Welch to Clif Ericson were highlighted as accomplishments.

System Safety Society President Jim Wiggins adjourned the EC meeting at 1615 hours (4:15 p.m.)

Sunday, 24 August 2008

Opening Remarks:  The second session of the 2008 EC meeting at the 26th ISSC was called to order by the System Safety Society President, Mr. Jim Wiggins, at 0800 hrs (8:00 am) on 24 August 2008.  A review of the previous day’s (Saturday 23 August 2008) discussions, actions, and agenda topics occurred.  The proxy status for the day’s session was confirmed.
Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 8   “Approve Dr. Alex Richman as a Senior Member.”  Request and recommendation made by Marty Sullivan and his review team to Jeff Speer, Executive Secretary for action at the EC.

System Safety Society Director Reports continued:
Director of Education and Professional Development.  Dr. Rod Simmons reported on the following major activities and achievements:
· Steve Mattern accepted position as new OVP - Education

· Marty Sullivan did a tremendous job as OVP –Professional Development to document (handbook) and improve the efficiency of the membership upgrade process.  This was evident to the EC in that several approval requests have been processed during the past year – 2 Fellow and 5 senior members.
· In-depth review continues on next version of the System Safety Analysis Handbook.  Dr. Simmons is looking for a volunteer to be the new OVP to assist with this effort.  Current objective is to have the Handbook version 3 ready by the ISSC in 2009 and it will be more user friendly in its CD (electronic) version with interactive links with SSS website, TVC achieve set, and hyperlinks to references and other useful resources etc.
· Tony Bruno who took over OVP –Awards.  It was noted that no nominations were received in the International SS Award this year.
· The Tutorial program at this year’s conference will include issuance of CEUs.  Dr. Simmons noted that he will provide an assessment on this upon completion of the conference.

· Ongoing initiatives include updating of education and course work opportunities on the Society website and publishing of System Safety Best Practices.
Director of Chapter Services.  Jerry Banister presented an overview and status of System Safety Society chapters to the EC.  It was stated that there are 20 active chapters and all meet the requirement to submit annual reports outlining their officers, activities over the past year, and initiatives for current year.  The majority of chapters held two to three meetings, issued 2-4 newsletters, and will be holding elections and evaluating the use of virtual meetings.  
Chapter Reports  Those chapters with representation present at the EC provided a chapter overview.  Reflected below are those chapters and key items which impact on the society or can assist other chapters, therefore not all chapter briefings are reflected: 
Bay Area – Dave Adams.
Georgia Chapter – Odell Ferrell. Chapter has had some success with ‘lunch and learn’ meetings” and participation with G48 committee.  Will host a G-48 meeting in 2009.

Eastern Canada – Bob Fletcher.  Chapter accomplishments included 3 presentation and 9 administrative meetings, 3 newsletters and I special event.  The chapter also had extended participation into the health care community, significant member participation with this year’s ISSC planning team and developed a point paper on lessons learned (see Attachment 2).  The chapter will continue with noon hour presentation and half day sprint events to encourage or increase membership and initiate visits to industry to present their chapter goals and objectives related to system safety.

Los Alamos – Terri Rudell.
New England – Ann Boyer. The chapter increased liaisons with other groups such Quality Assurance and IEEE, would to establish a regular meeting place, number of meetings and newsletter issuances.

New Mexico – Stacy Durham Medina.  The chapter identified new education and outreach opportunities for the chapter to include sponsoring a conference registration.
Sacramento – Beth Baslock.  Discussed briefly the “Virtual format,” which has been a success with 6 meetings held but WebEx and conference call expenses chewing up their financial resources (only 7 members) but a couple of corporations have provided support to off costs.

Singapore – Fan Yue Sang.   Conducted a SS Management Course and held a successful ISSrC conference.


Chapter member and Asia OVP, Onn Eng Ling, provided a summary on the ISSCr: 229 participants from 11 countries (87.7 % from Singapore, 5.6% from US); significant senior management personnel from Singapore in attendance; ISSrC intent was to bring global and regional practitioners together; complements ISSC but it does need to off-set from ISSC and planning already underway for next ISSrC in Australia March 2010.  Jim Wiggins thanked Onn Eng Ling and her chapter for putting on a great conference.  It was stated that the System Safety Society would not grow until we do these types of activities on a regular basis and become more global in our outreach and presence.
Tennessee Valley – Don Hanline.  Chapter accomplishments included 11 meetings, 22 newsletters, 5 special events.  Monthly meetings attached new member or maintain current members.  Actively sponsor or participate in community and education outreach program to get system safety message out.
Washington D.C. – Dave Shampine.  Chapter achievements included 28 meetings, 10 newsletters, and 8 special events.  ISSC 25 was very successful (535 participants): resulted in a lot of new members; conducted a successful system safety symposium in June (157 attendees), established funding for two college scholarships and one special event was for chapter member families.

Winner’s Circle – David Heimerdinger. Chapter accomplishments included 7 meetings, 7 newsletters.  Developed chapter financial plan and awards program.
Saguaro – Bob Cade; initiated liaison with INCOSE.
Sierra High Desert, Houston, North Texas, and Northwest chapter reports were presented by Jerry Banister.

The following chapters were not reported on: Southern California, Twin Cities, Germany and Central California. 

NEW BUSINESS:

1
Russ Mitchell requested time to summarize his team discussions on Action Item EC 08-02; classification terminology.  It stated that members are individuals and this grouping would be assigned two categories – Associate those who don’t meet professional membership criteria (temporary condition) and Professional no a change from what Society has now in form of member, Senior member, and Fellow; Emeritus could go either way.  The corporate organizations and educational entities are either sponsors, members, affiliates which could be further delineated by levels such as gold, silver, or bronze. 
The ensuring discussion raised many issues: how do we separate organizations from the conference; need to define benefit levels; will there be different kinds of sponsorship (conference or sustaining); should organizations be considered sponsors or affiliates; what does this do to the current society forms and evaluation process for membership and follow-on upgrades; and need to have good guidelines for the corporate terminology.

The ‘team’ of (Russ Mitchell, Darrell Stokes, and Jerry Banister) research current corporate members and see what they prefer with regards to designation terminology.  What are the categories does their corporation send or pay money towards?
Action Item EC 08 -8  Director of Chapter Services (Russ Mitchell) to research Corporate Membership vs. Corporate Sponsor terminology based on responses from current Society sponsors - What are the categories does their corporation send or pay money towards?  Also, refine terminology defining specific individual categories.  Provide an information paper to the EC on findings within 90 days.
2
System Safety Society President Jim Wiggins briefed EC on a recent email he had received from Dr. Helman at Stanford University.  Dr. Helman’s email asked if the System Safety Society would be interested in collaborating to identify what the risk of a nuclear detention inside the continental United States.  This collaboration would take the form of developing a proposal to obtain funding.  Further email exchanges clarified Dr. Helman has a focus on retaliation and relationships between countries and believes the risk is currently is one-in-million.  Such a number for a nuclear detention is unacceptable. Jim Wiggins asked the EC to think about this request and give him guidance.  Jim noted that many members would not be able to respond unless it went through their companies and there is a risk to the Society if we collaborate on this.  Follow-on discussion within the EC raised: why and intended audience?; what types of factors would be included? (religious, economic, location etc.); what have other agencies developed DoD, DHS, DoE? (possible effort would involve a Fault Tree with occurrence of a nuclear event occurring within the US been the top event); and is could be a political issue as the agenda is not fully understood.
Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 10  “Do not involve the Society in the determination of a nuclear risk number but Society President can provide points of contact in response letter.”
Action Item EC 08-09  System Safety Society President (Jim Wiggins) to contact Dr Helman letting him know the society not interested in assisting in the development of a ‘risk number for nuclear deterrence” and direct him to Gary Staffo as a point of contact.  
3
System Safety Society President Jim Wiggins asked for feedback on the new organization format outlined yesterday during the Vice President’s presentation on updating/revising the restated Bylaws, and revised Operations Manual.  Once all comments were received, vetted, and incorporated the documents would put forth to the membership for consideration and vote.

Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 11  “Accept the format for the proposed Society documentation of having only an Articles of Incorporation, By-laws and Operations Manual for improvement of the Society documentation.”
Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 12  “Change the name of the System Safety Society to the International System Safety Society where appropriate in the ongoing documentation revision.”  This will be accomplished based upon input from the Society’s legal counsel.
Action Item EC 08-10  The Vice President (Saralyn Dwyera) will make appropriate changes during the revision which reflects the draft format’s 3 elements (Articles of Incorporation, revised Bylaws, and Operations Manual and appropriate usage of the ISSC terminology.  This Action Item supplements Action Item EC 08-01.
4
System Safety Society President Jim Wiggins discussed the need for coordination, cooperation, and responsibility by Society Directors to identify financial requirements needed to support their activities over the course of the Society fiscal year.  These requirements then need to be forwarded to the Treasurer which allows for the development of the draft operating budget.  For next the next budget 1 July 08 -30 June 09, Directors need to submit those financial requirements to the Treasurer by last week of April 2009.  This will allow for the development of draft budget, its review and comment, and approval prior to the start of the next Society fiscal year.
5
Dr. Rod Simmons raised a concern about placement (posting) of items (notices, informational notes, and advertisement) on the Society web site without thinking through all the implications.  He mentioned there were a few posting this year that were in conflict with what the Society is trying to do.  Consensus reached during discussion was the Society President should be the person who is responsible for approving what goes on the Society web site.  It was also mentioned that space on the server is getting limited and needs to be conserved.  This is achieved by managing the allocation of space which lead into the need for a Data Management Plan that creates a path forward for the web site.

Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 13  “Russ Mitchell to develop a Data Management Plan.”
Action Item EC 08-11  Director of Member Services (Russ Mitchell) to develop a Data Management Plan and path forward for the web site path.  He develop an information brief with recommendations for presentation and consideration to EC.  Due by 1 December 2008.
6
System Safety Society President Jim Wiggins spoke on the topic of competition for time and safety dollars.  He noted there are several other established societies or organizations that can be viewed as direct competition to the System Safety Society.  In light of this he recommended the Society should needs to establish another (new) directorate which would sell, promote and publicize., the idea of the International System Safety Society.  This would allow the Society to actively engage toward increasing members and its influence outside the United States since many current organizations in these regions feel that they already do or provided what the ISSC does.  This new Directorate should have a budget and access to the European community. 

Such a directorate would allow the Society to hold training sessions, similar to those of the ISSCr or Washington DC Training Symposium, as a way to gauge the interest in system safety concepts and principles.  Would need to define responsibilities of this position, budget, and provide leads as to where the person should look for areas to investigate.  This position would be viewed as more of a marketing function.  Would like to find someone who is a system safety professional and a marketing person.  The risk is that whoever we send to market they need to understand the restrictions of the task.
Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 13   “Create a subcommittee to define job description and responsibilities and budget are associated with the position of Directorate of Marketing/Internal Affairs and present a report to EC”.

Action Item EC 08-12  Form a subcommittee to define job description and responsibilities and budget are associated with the position of Directorate of Marketing/Internal Affairs and present a report to EC within approximately 45 days.  (Committee composed of Jim, Darrell, Bob, Jeff, and European member; possibly talk Ron Howlett to see if he would be interesting volunteering some of his time ).
7
Geoff McIntyre voiced a concern that many individuals will not be able to attend multiple conferences amd/or training events in one year.  He used the ISSrC in Singapore and the Washington DC Training Symposium as examples of where the Society held several activities in 2008 and it might be hard for corporations to find funding to send their people to each activity.

The Director of Conferences, Darrell Stokes, emphasized that the Society needs to hold the ISSC every year as our “premier event.”  He thought it would be good if the Society could reach a point where we could have two major events per year.  It was mentioned that conferences represent a major mechanism used to increase or encourage ‘member’ engagement or retention within the Society.  This year’s activities allowed the Society to work towards a more international vision and increased exposure.  It was suggested that the Society use alternate years for regional conferences in Asia and Europe.
Motion, Seconded (MS) 15  “The Society consider going to a two-year cycle for Society ‘premier’ conference”.    Motion defeated.
8
In response to questions/concerns related to the ISSC/ISSrC/training symposium and their oversight, the Director of Conferences, Darrell Stokes reiterated that the ongoing updated to the Conference Manual has not yet been accomplished; see earlier discussion for Action Item EC 07-04).  The existing manual badly needs to be updated to reflect the current way the Society accomplishes conference planning, therefore, when changes are completed it will a functional manual.  Darrell asked for suggestions from those EC members who have participated in conference planning teams as well as the Huntsville planning committee.  The manual will identify what needs to happen, when and how-to requirements that need to be accomplished.  Discussion further recommended that duties, responsibilities, and roles of the Director of Conferences be detailed since the Society name and is tied to any conference.  This fact is something which conference planning team must take into account as their actions impact the Society’s operations.  Another recommendation was to ensure that small chapters be allowed to come together and organize a conference, i.e. the use of virtual teams.  This has been successful with some past conferences.  The more you can spread out participation the better quality and availability of expertise a planning team has to utilize.
9
The importance and value of the Society having a Strategic Plan was discussed at length; expansion of discussion associated with Action Item EC 08-3.
Action Item EC 08-13  System Safety Society President (Jim Wiggins) to develop and complete a Strategic Plan for the Society that looks out 5-6 years.  The strategic plan will recommend a Marketing Director.  Supplements EC 08-3.  The Plan will be posted for EC review and comment; revision will be completed prior to request for approval.  Initial draft released within 60-90 days.

10
The issue of publishing the names of conference attendee was brought before the EC.  It was noted the member application has blocks that give the individual the choice of the being listed or not; this allows the Society to list an individual’s contact information in an official society context such as a Society directory.  The Director of Conferences noted that as far the conference is concerned the name of the attendees will not be given out.  He mentioned this information would be part of the instructional guidelines in the Conference Planning Manual.  
Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 16  “The names will not published in a conference attendees will not be published in conference roster for this conference or future conferences.”  This will be defined in Conference Manual under revision.
11
System Safety Society President Jim Wiggins requested that during their review of the proposed draft “proposed Society Documentation” that all Society Officers and Directors review and update the duties listed for their position.  The draft identifies the old duties. (see Action Items EC 08-3 and EC 08-10).
12
Another concern raised was advertising criteria used by the Society for the Journal of System Safety (JSS).  A company currently has an ad in the JSS that claims that it’s a certification organization.  This company has been found not to be credible.  The suggestion was made that the Society develop a screening process for advertisements placed in the JSS.

Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 17  “Cliff Ericson create an advertising acceptance policy.”
Action Item 08-14   The Journal of System Safety Technical editor (Clif Ericson) to create an advertising acceptance policy and submit to the EC for review and approval within 45 days. 
13
The Director of Conference, Darrell Stokes, asked for permission to have the EC review, comment, and assist with the selection of the conference venue for 2010.  The request was based on a statistical tie resulting from evaluation of the various weighting factors used in selecting the hotel.  Darrell presented and outlined these weighting factors to the EC members.  EC members made several comments and recommendations associated with the weighting factors on the spreadsheet.  These were then applied to the two possible sites being considered for the 2010 conference: Minneapolis and St. Paul.  After reviewing several combinations of the spreadsheet which resulted in both sites continuing to be really close, but the following was generated:

Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC) 17  “The 2010 conference location was designated as Minneapolis, MN.”
The Director of Conferences mentioned he would be talking to members of the Saguaro Chapter about being the host chapter for the 2011 conference with a location somewhere in the southwest; possibly Las Vegas, NV.

14
A suggestion was made that the EC may need to move forward with having teleconferences to close out some the action items generated during this meeting and those remaining open from prior year EC meetings.  This would enhance communication and engagement regarding Society business and develop a consensus on those issues.  It was also suggested that a teleconference be used on discussion of proposed society documentation.  This course of action could be achieved by setting one day each month to have a teleconference meeting to discuss the action items, their status and problems or issues occurring.
Action Item 08-15  Society Treasurer, Bill Pottratz,  to set up a monthly meeting via telecon  for the Officers, and/or Directors, and on as needed basis of EC members.   First one scheduled for October involving Society Officers and then regularly involving Society Officers/Directors.  The coming year to be a trail run to evaluate the effectiveness of such as business practice.
System Safety Society President Jim Wiggins provided an overview of the presentation topics and timeline for the General Meeting scheduled for 1500 hours (3:00 pm) Monday, 25 August in the Pavilion Ballroom.  Each Society Officer and Director would make a consolidated summary from briefs presented at the EC and Larry Jones, Past President, would present an outline of the election process.
Jim Wiggins, System Safety Society President adjourned the meeting at 14:45 hrs (2:45 p.m.)
Addendum

General Membership Meeting  25 August 2008  held in the Pavilion Ballroom
System Safety Society President, Jim Wiggins opened the General Meeting at 1500 hrs (3:00 p.m) by welcoming Society members and outlining the following agenda:
· Introductions of current Society Officers and Directors

· Annual Report on Society Activities – President (included some of the motions and action items discussed at the recently completed EC meeting)

· Officer Reports

· Directors Reports

· Upcoming Society Election with an explanation of how process works

· Open Discussion

During open discussion, the following issue came from the floor:
Mr. Bob Fletcher asked about the name change for the System Safety Society since the Society has a goal now to have a regional conference in Europe.  Jim Wiggins noted the EC agreed to change the name to “International System Safety Society” and it would be reflected in revised Society documentation.  Also, would be reviewed by the Society’s legal counsel.

Mr. Mike Alloco asked a couple of questions related to the effort to add another director (see Action Item EC 08-12).  Jim Wiggins explained the concept and intent behind this position which would do marketing and international development.  Once all the details and responsibilities were identified and approved by the EC then this position would be documented in Proposed Society Documentation

Motion, Seconded, Carried (MSC GM 1)  “Society Officers and Directors identify an international individual to assist with society marketing and promotion in Europe.”
Several questions were raised on the topic of “Proposed Society Documentation”.  Jim Wiggins explained that the revision process was ongoing within the EC and would address the new directorship.  When completed the final version of the documentation would be put to a full vote of all Society members.

Another question raised the concern about limited communication between Society and its members.  The individual made a recommendation that all members should look at the Society website at least monthly, especially if the items could be put in a “What’s New Box.”  Also, asked if the Society could do something like ASSE has with its members only access?  These recommendations were taken for advisement.
Mr. Clif Ericson asked the Treasurer for details on how the Society arrived at the potential for having a $40K deficit with current Society Year budget.  The Treasurer stated he was preparing a revised budget with additional explanation for EC members; hopefully Chapter Presidents will pass information onto their members.  Other issues raised included “has or does the Society address cost increases with member services?” “Society is very dependent on Conferences” and “Can membership fees be raised?” 
Mr. Tom Pfitzer asked about System Safety Society President’s comment on competition and wanted to know if the Society would consider them as a partner and work with them?.  The Society President (Jim Wiggins) added that all persons who are in the field of system safety engineering are partners in the larger picture of spreading the use of the methodology.  All societies complete with one another in some way –for membership; for conference attendee; for Society recognition; etc.  The point made was that our Society needed to be present in the international arena.  After all, the System Safety Society was the first society to concentrate on system safety and as such has an obligation to spread the concepts and methodologies.
Motion, Seconded (MC GM 2)  “The Society drop the current fees associated with membership upgrades.”    Motion defeated.

System Safety Society President Jim Wiggins adjourned the General Membership Meeting at 1640 hrs (4:40 pm).
ATTACHMENT 1

	System Safety Society 

Executive Council Meeting - 23/24 August 2008
Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada

	Attendees
	Saturday 23 Aug 
	Sunday 24 Aug

	Officers
	
	

	President – Jim Wiggins
	X
	X

	Vice President – Saralyn Dwyer
	X
	X

	Treasurer – Bill Pottratz
	X
	X

	Executive Secretary – Jeff Speer
	X
	X

	Past President – Larry Jones
	X
	X

	Directors
	
	

	Dir Education & Professional Development – Dr. Rod Simmons
	X
	X

	Dir of Chapter Services –Russ Mitchell
	X
	X

	Dir of Chapter Services – Jerry Banister
	X
	X

	Dir of Government/Intersociety Affairs -
Geoff McIntyre
	X
	X

	Dir of Conferences – Darrell Stokes
	X
	X

	Chapters
	
	

	Bay Area – David Adams 
	X
	X

	Eastern Canada – Bob Fletcher
	X
	X

	Georgia – Odell Ferell
	X
	X

	Los Alamos – Thersa Rudell  (Secretary)
	
	X

	New England – Ann Boyer (Vice President)
	X
	X

	New Mexico – Stacey Durham Modina (Vice President)
	X
	X

	Sacramento [Virtual] – Beth Baslock
	X
	X

	Saguaro – Bob Cade
	X
	X

	Singapore –Fan Yue-Sang
	X
	X

	Tennessee Valley- Don Hanline
	X
	X

	Washington, D.C. – Dave Shampinre
	X
	X

	Winner’s Circle – Dave Heimerdinger
	X
	X

	OVP
	
	

	Asia – Onn Eng-Ling
	X
	

	Others
	
	

	Dave West  (BCSP representative)
	X
	

	Cathy Carter (System Safety Society – Adm)
	X
	X
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